Minutes of 2005 Technical Committee

NE-1009 Multistate Research Project

Mastitis Resistance to Enhance Food Safety

November 4, 2005
Present: 

Gina Pighetti (pighetti@utk.edu) – University of Tennessee
Greg Keefe (gkeefe@upei.ca) – University of Prince Edward Island
Ken Leslie (keleslie@ovc.uoguelph.edu) – University of Guelph
Ynte Schukken (yhs2@cornell.edu) – Cornell University
Ruth Zadoks (rz26@cornell.edu) – Cornell University
Kirklyn Kerr (kirklyn.kerr@uconn.edu) – University of Connecticut 
Jim Cullor (jscullor@ucdavis.edu) – University of California at Davis
Ron Erskine (erskine@msu.edu) – Michigan State University
David Kerr (david.kerr@uvm.edu) – University of Vermont

Herman Barkema (barkema@upei.ca) – University of Prince Edward Island
Daniel Scholl (daniel.scholl@umontreal.ca) – University of Montreal
Richard Olde Riekerink (University of Prince Edward Island)

Pam Ruegg (plruegg@facstaff.wisc.edu) – University of Wisconsin at Madison
Christina Petersson-Wolfe (petersson.2@osu.edu) – Ohio State University
Walt Hurley (wlhurley@uiuc.edu) – University of Illinois
Randy Dingwell (dingwell@uoguelph.ca) – University of Guelph

Sandra Godden (godde002@umn.edu) – University of Minnesota

Sheila Andrew (sheila.andrew@uconn.edu) – University of Connecticut
Others

Larry Fox (fox@vetmed.wsu.edu) – Washington State University (attended Mastitis Research Workers Meeting (Nov 2 & 3) and moderated the 2nd day, Nov 3rd, but left prior to technical committee meeting).
John Middleton (middletonjr@missouri.edu) – University of Missouri (attended and moderated 1st day, Nov 2nd, of Mastitis Research Workers Meeting, but left early due to family emergency).

Bill Owens (wowens@agctr.lsu.edu) – Louisiana State University, Executive Secretary (attended Mastitis Research Workers Meeting (Nov 2 & 3), but left prior to technical committee meeting).

Leo Timms (ltimms@iastate.edu) – Iowa State University (attended Mastitis Research Workers Meetong (Nov 2 & 3), but left prior to technical committee meeting).

1. Call to order by Chair – Randy Dingwell  8:05 AM

2. Discussion and Approval of 2004 Minutes – The minutes were distributed and reviewed.  Ron Erskine moved and Sheila Andrew seconded that the minutes be approved as written.  The motion was passed unanimously.  
3. Introductions – There were no new members introduced this year.
4. Comments by Dr. Kirklyn Kerr, Administrative Advisor 
Item 1. USDA Liaison to NE-1009 Group.

Dr. Kerr reported that Dr. David Morris, USDA liaison to the group, no longer works for CSREES, but has transferred to USDA - APHIS.  As such, the NE-1009 group currently does not have a federal liaison.  Dr. Gary Sherman, the veterinarian with CSREES, has reported that there should be a new CSREES liaison appointed for next year.

Item 2.  Funding of Multistate Projects from Federal Formula Funds 

At present, the agricultural part of the federal budget has been approved by the House and Senate but has not been signed by the President.  The Multistate federal funds are part of the federal formula funds.  The President’s budget proposal recommended that formula funds be eliminated; 50% this year, and 50% in the coming year.  This would be a disaster for most States’ Agricultural Experiment Stations.  
Dr. Kerr currently sits as chair of the Board on Agriculture Assembly.  This BAA has a lobbying group, and has been actively lobbying in Washington to try to reverse this decision.  The BAA has been successful for this year, due to the fact that legislators recognize the tremendous negative impacts this would have in their individual states.  However, because we don’t know what will happen in the second year of this budget crisis, the group has assigned a task force to develop materials to promote the benefits of formula funds.  They have also formed a think tank subcommittee, working to present recommendations for a long term plan to increase federal grant money to NRI, etc.  This plan will be included in the reauthorization of the farm bill, to try to increase funds in the agricultural research arena.

We cannot get along without formula funds or some form of base support, as they support the base of programs at land grant universities.  Although allocation of these funds varies among universities, much of this funding supports graduate student assistantships for faculty with hatch funds, some supports faculty salaries, and some is used for technical and project support.  The goal of the think tank is to maintain base and infrastructure funds for our projects and competitive funds as well.

Multistate projects, like the NE1009, have key strengths in that they have faculty working across state lines and across borders on national and international issues.  There is a proposal on the table to increase the proportion of the hatch money that is allocated towards multistate projects to 50%.  This would probably result in a more competitive process by which multistate projects are approved, with Washington deciding what subjects and what projects get approved.  Also it may become necessary for individual centers to go through a competitive process in order to be eligible to apply for these funds.  For the moment, things will remain as they are.  However things could change when the new Farm Bill is approved in 2007.

Item 3.  Proposal for National Institute for Food and Agriculture (NIFA)
At this meeting last year Dr. Kerr informed the group of an initiative, coming from the Danforth Committee Report, to develop a National Institute for Food and Agriculture (NIFA).  If successful, this would increase the level of competitive funding available for basic and applied research in agriculture.  Last year Dr. Gina Pighetti, then president of the NE-1009 group, wrote a letter of support for this initiative, which was submitted to Washington.
There is a lot of support for this initiative in Congress.  However debate continues as to where it would be housed.  One option is the N.S.F.  However the N.S.F. is concerned that this might dilute their existing funding, rather than represent new funding.  

Congress has proposed a one year study to decide where this National Institute for Food and Agriculture would be housed; within the USDA but as a separate division?  Part of NSF but with new money?  In summary, the proposal is still alive and has received a lot of support.  The new farm bill language might include language in support of this. 

Item 4.  Mid-term Review of NE-1009 Multistate Project

Guidelines for multistate projects were changed 3-4 years ago to include a mid-term review.  This is the 3rd meeting of the NE-1009’s current 5 year term, so we are due to submit a mid-term report.  Dr. Kerr distributed copies of an APPENDIX I – Midterm Review of Multistate Research Projects, which contains 4 questions, each to be completed in a maximum of 2000 characters.  Dr. Kerr suggested that the group needs to plan how this will be addressed in the near future.  He suggested that one person could summarize info sent in from individual participants, or could draft a summary from the annual reports submitted each year.  The completed Midterm report should then be sent to Dr. Kerr for submission.  

Item 5.  Upcoming Rewrite of the NE-1009 Multistate Research Project

As the project is in its 3rd year, next year we will be asked to move ahead on writing the new project that comes up every 5 years.  The group is encouraged to start this process about 1 year in advance so that Dr. Kerr can then get it through the approval process before the current project expires.  So, the next rewrite is coming up.  As our advisor, Dr. Kerr plans to be with us two more years, after which we will be assigned a new advisor.  

Item 6: Membership within the Group


With respect to adding members to the group:  Normally if someone wants to join they attend a meeting, give a presentation and, if their interests fit so that they can contribute to the objectives of the official project, then the group approves them.  Dr. Kerr then works with their university administrator to complete the necessary paperwork to make that person an official member.  For international participants, all is required is an appendix E (completed by Dr. Kerr) which lists them as an official participant in the project.   In the past there has been one voting member per institution, but now this number can be increased.  

Some institutions have a PI on the project, with other individuals being members of the team.  In other cases, multiple members may be separate (e.g. from different colleges within the university).  If you are approved as an official member, your responsibilities include writing a report to be filed at the meeting each year.  This report will become a part of the annual report for the group.  There is also the expectation that the members attend the meetings.  Other groups insist that there be attendance, because what comes out of the projects is the interaction/discussion/ideas/communication.  This is critical to the success of the project.  Participation will be addressed in our midterm review.   

During the year, Bruce Schultz (Kansas State), Francois Evlinger (Virginia tech), and Nathalie Bissonnette (Agriculture Canada Station. Lennoxville, Quebec) each requested that they be considered for membership within the group. 
After presenting these 6 items, Dr. Kerr opened the floor up to questions from the group.

Ynte Schukken asked for clarification of the federal budget.  Dr. Kerr said that the agricultural piece is approved, and that formula funds are approved for this year.  But the full federal budget has not yet been completed.  Ynte thanked Dr. Kerr for his efforts to ensure continued support for formula funding.  Dr. Kerr remarked that this is a challenge every year, but that they will keep working at it.

Jim Cullor asked where ‘food defense’ (agroterrorrism) fits with this funding.  Dr. Kerr said there is a small amount of money budgeted through CSREES for plant and food security.  The Department of Homeland Security also funds 2 or 3 large grants.  The rest of agriculture-related federal funding (e.g. NRI) also includes some money for emphasis on food safety.  Ron Erskine suggested that ‘food security’ could be used as leverage for continuation of formula funding.  Dr. Kerr said that formula funds coming from the proposed National Institute for Food and Agriculture (NIFA), should this initiative be approved, would be partly basic, but applied as well.  

Ken Leslie asked if AES funds can be used by NE-1009 members for travel across borders.  For example, if in future there was a request for AES funds by a member for a local PI to use funds for travel or a visiting scholar trip to travel to Canada, would this be allowed?  Dr. Kerr responded “YES”, but the director at the station must approve this (that being Dr. Kerr).  While there are no restrictions at the federal level, individual members must still make this request of their own university’s AES director at each location for final permission.  
  

Ken mentioned that the Canadian mastitis project might like to host the NE-1009 meeting in Toronto sometime in the future.  Dr. Kerr responded that the location of the meeting is approved by the advisor (Dr. Kerr), and then travel for individual people would be approved by the individual AES directors at each university.
Dr. Dingwell thanked Dr. Kerr for his report.
5. Comments by Dr. David Morris, USDA CSREES Advisor


Dr. Morris is no longer the USDA federal liaison to the group, and so did not attend the meeting.  As per Dr. Kerr’s previous comments, a new liaison will be assigned by this time next year.


6. Report from the Mastitis Research Workers Conference, Nov. 2 & 3, 2005.

Randy Dingwell reported that the meeting was very well attended, with in excess of 28 presentations being delivered by participants.  While it was noted that some stations were missing usual representatives at the meeting, there was a good turnout of graduate students and people visiting for the first time.  

It was voted and approved that next year’s MRWC will occur November 8 and 9, 2006, with the annual NE-1009 business meeting on Nov. 10.  The meeting will take place in Minneapolis, MN, with Sandra Godden and Gina Pighetti making the arrangements.  Dr. Pam Ruegg was nominated, and unanimously approved by the group, to moderate the MRWC meeting in 2006.

7. Developments at the NE-1009 Website

Walt Hurley reported that he will post the annual report and meeting minutes on the web site.   

8. Update on Multistate Research Projects

The list of active projects currently includes:

1. Duplicate and multiple sampling project
2. Prepartum antibiotic therapy project
3. Antibiotic residue project
4. Dry cow project

5. Project evaluating Stronghold

6. Cow & quarter level mastitis risk factors at dry off

7. Environmental Streptococci project
8. On-farm culture for treating clinical and subclinical mastitis


Randy Dingwell encouraged participants to submit abstracts giving updates on any of these projects, plus any publications coming from these projects, for posting on the web site.  The group has done a great job in doing visibly collaborative projects, so we need to promote this on the web site.  

Also, for sites that want to post their annual report on the web, please send the report as a PDF file to Walt Hurley.  Keep in mind that this site is open to the public, so don’t include any sensitive information, or keep descriptions generic.  Randy reminded the group that this is true of publications as well.  Gina Pighetti reminded the group that people will actually reference the group’s material from the website in their own publications.

This year, John Middleton, meeting chair, will be condensing each station’s annual report to go to the final condensed report on the NE-1009 website (via Dr. Kerr).  The same reports can be sent to Walt Hurley for posting on the MRWC website.  Walt will email the leaders of each station and request they submit the annual reports to him via email.

Ken Leslie asked if submission of the annual report from each site was an absolute requirement.  Ron wondered if an alternative could be to send an electronic version of the report.  Walt suggested that it is voluntary to distribute the annual report from each site to the group, but it is still mandatory to submit an annual report to the chair (to be condensed down to the annual report for the group).  

David Kerr suggested that members could distribute a collection of powerpoints presented at the MRWC meeting within the group.  However we would not want these to become available outside the group. 

On a new topic, Ynte Schukken pointed out that communication was an issue this year, with many web addresses being incorrect or obsolete.  Ynte suggested that the group set up a list serve that is actively maintained, so that the group has a more organized way to communicate.  Pam Ruegg moved, and Ron Erskine seconded, that Ynte Schukken and the Cornell group would set up and maintain this list serve, starting with the current addresses provided by Bill Owens.  This was approved unanimously by the group.  Walt Hurley suggested that he could then provide a link to this list serve from the MRWC website.  In response to Pam Ruegg’s question as to what should happen to names on the list for people who never come to the meeting, Ken Leslie suggested that once this list serve is set up, you will have to subscribe yourself to the list serve to be on it.  Dr. Kerr pointed out that the MRW group email list is different from the NE1009 group (that latter list is up to date & current).  

Update of Ongoing Collaborative Projects.

i) Heifer mastitis project

Sheila Andrew reported that both she and Larry Fox presented papers from this project at the Fourth International Dairy Federation Mastitis Conference (Maastricht, the Netherlands. June 12-15, 2005).  Larry has prepared a manuscript and is hoping to submit it for peer review and publication soon.      

Pam Ruegg reported that her lab has typed isolates from the project.  She has prepared and submitted a manuscript describing that they saw no relationship between antimicrobial resistance patterns and response to treatment.  This manuscript received scathing reviews and was rejected (J. Dairy Sci), citing concerns and questions about project design and laboratory susceptibility testing. Pam may decide to submit elsewhere.   A similar paper has already accepted by JAVMA (out in Nov. 2005).    Ynte emphasized the importance of resubmitting the manuscript to highlight the group’s work and to get a publication.

Ruth Zadoks wondered if comparing genotyping/phenotyping work fits into this, or should be considered as a separate manuscript. 

ii)  Use of an On-farm culture system for diagnosis and strategic treatment of clinical mastitis and subclinical mastitis in fresh cows.
Alfonso Lago presented a progress report and some preliminary data from this multistate project during the MRWC meeting.  Sandra Godden summarized this in the NE-1009 meeting:  The project is on track and running smoothly.  Seven herds were enrolled in Minnesota during summer 2005, with an 8th large herd to be enrolled during winter 2005/2006.  Two large herds are being enrolled in Wisconsin (beginning in late summer, 2005), and 9 herds are being enrolled in Ontario (beginning in fall, 2005).  To date approximately 1/3rd of the necessary cows and quarters have been enrolled.   It is expected that the cow enrollment portion of the study will be completed by May, 2006, with the 150-day follow-up period concluding in late fall, 2006.  Sandra thanked all of the collaborating participants from this large multistate, multisite project for their invaluable contribution to the project. 
Ron Erskine added that a project that he is working on will be very similar in its goals, and should be concluded at about the same time. 

Greg Keefe is also starting a similar project funded through the Canadian Mastitis Research Network.  Greg is looking for ideas to modify his project slightly given new questions arising from the ongoing Minnesota and Michigan projects.  Evaluating pathogen-dependent treatment decisions, extended therapy, and newly introduced antimicrobial products (e.g. intramammary ceftiofur) are examples of unique new questions that Greg could address.  The first objective for Greg’s project will be to determine which methodology is best for on-farm use (comparing on-farm culture systems).  Once this is completed, they will start the clinical trial portion of the study.  
iii)  Duplicate / Multiple Sampling Project
Randy Dingwell presented some preliminary data from this project at the Fourth International Dairy Federation Mastitis Conference (Maastricht, The Netherlands. June 12-15, 2005).  Agreement has been described within quarter within day and between days.  However a stumbling block in analyzing the data has been in the defining of intramammary infections.  They are currently considering using NMC guidelines from the original 1987 handbook to define intramammary infection.  Results from this study have been submitted for presentation at ISVEE in Australia in summer, 2006.

Sandra Godden asked the group if they thought that definitions for intramammary infection need to be reconsidered and possibly redefined?  Ruth Zadoks said yes, but suggested that a large body (e.g. the IDF) that would have to do this.  Randy Dingwell commented that the IDF has standardized definitions, and he was not sure if that is something that the NE-1009 group wanted to tackle.  Jim Cullor suggested that the group should start this initiative and allow others to catch up later.  Pam Ruegg stated the NMC research committee needs to be involved and suggested that it would be appropriate to bring this up again at the annual meeting of the NMC research committee meeting in January, 2006.   Ken Leslie suggested that Eric Hillerton could appoint a small task force to look at this and that the timing is good to do so, with Randy’s data coming available, etc.  If this happened, then at the 2007 meeting of the NMC research committee, this subcommittee might file a report to: 

i) Review IDF standards for defining intramammary infection (IMI)
ii) Review literature & protocols used to develop definitions

iii) Come forward with the same or new recommendations for defining IMI.

iv) Report all of this back at the 2007 research committee, and hopefully publish it as a report in the 2007 NMC proceedings.  This report might also be presented at the NMC meeting. 

Pam Ruegg pointed out that this topic will be messy, generating lots of debate.  But by going through the democratic process we will hopefully have more buy in once the process is completed.  
Ron Erskine is willing to bring up the idea at the NMC research committee meeting in Jan. 2006, but will need input from MRWC group and/or have the subcommittee present, or an example protocol to give to the NMC subcommittee for them to consider, in order to get the ball rolling.  This is what Jim Cullor and others are encouraging (MRWC initiative).  Pam Ruegg suggested that the MRWC present the idea to the NMC research committee.  Pam also suggested that they might approve “acceptable definitions” that could be used (not just a single definition).  This may include sampling strategies as well as laboratory methods and level of speciation.  Also, because new diagnostic technologies will become more available in future, then perhaps we need to have recommendations for how we formally evaluate these new technologies (e.g. some new technologies have very low detection limits for pathogens, but this may not necessarily cause pathology in the udder).  
Jim Cullor suggested that the MRW group needs to present evidence that supports why we think things may need to be changed,  Then present a proposed protocol for the NMC research committee to consider, suggesting that we can work on these definitions some more as more evidence becomes available in future.   Ruth Zadoks pointed out that some of this evidence is work in progress that hasn’t passed peer review, but will become available in the next year.  

Ron Erskine suggested that ongoing research be completed and then rough guidelines be developed on how to proceed with this to take forward to the NMC research committee next year (Jan. 2007).   

Ron Erskine motioned that at the MRWC in Nov. of 2006 someone working on genotyping (e.g Ynte, Gina, other) should be prepared to present some recommended guidelines on DNA based technologies, speciation, etc. genotypic/phenotypic researchers present a summary of current knowledge.  Randy Dingwell et al would similarly present summary on agreement between single, duplicate, multiple milk samples.  Ken Leslie seconded.  This was approved by the group.  The results of both these lines of research would then be taken forward to the 2007 NMC research committee.

Ken Leslie motioned that, in the meantime, a member (Herman Barkema) of the NE-1009 that is also a MRW member consider bringing forward an agenda item, at the 2006 NMC research committee, to discuss striking a task force to review identification and definition of IMI. 

Pam Ruegg countered that Herman Barkema review the literature to review current standards, and come up with a list of “unacceptable methods” for definition of IMI.  (instead of what is “acceptable”).  Ron Erskine disagreed, saying that there will be too many ways of how NOT to diagnose IMI.  He would be more comfortable looking at current NMC standards and approve acceptable methods.  If presented this year to NMC and a subcommittee is struck, then that subcommittee would have to wait until the 06 fall MRW meeting to get their results,

Ken Leslie motioned that Herman Barkema bring an agenda item to the 2006 NMC research committee meeting to ask that a subcommittee be created to address current status of identification of IMI.  Pam seconded the motion.  This was approved by the group.   Pam Ruegg suggested the MRW people look at members on NMC committee & start seeking allies.  

iv)  Strep Project.
Ynte Schukken offered help in producing papers from this project.  Walt encouraged Ynte to contact Dawn Morin directly to offer help.  Walt noted that the latest goal for publication of this work ought to be by end of the 5-year project, as it would strengthen our rewrite.

v)  Other Potential Projects.

1.  Ron Erskine motioned that Jim Cullor lead a document on ropey milk, to be brought 
     up at NMC research committee in 2006 as an agenda item, then try to get a NMC  
     subcommittee to write a document on this.  If possible Jim could also present this 
     issue as a speaker at the NMC, 2006 meeting.  This was seconded by Walt Hurley and 
     approved by the group.  

2. With regards to Pam Ruegg’s findings on failure of antimicrobial sensitivity testing to correlate with clinical outcome after intramammary treatment, Ron Erskine asked the group if there was interest in investigating MIC data’s ability to predict clinical outcomes (e.g. distribution in gland? in milk? concentration in gland?)  Such work could include Sarah Wagner and Mike Apley.  It was suggested that this committee come up with a protocol, to be presented at MRW meeting next year, to better address this question.

3. Ruth Zadoks wondered if there was a group of people interested in collaborating to study the epidemiology and diagnosis of Enterococcal infections.    Ron Erskine, Christina Petersson, Joe Hogan, Larry Fox, and John Middleton were suggested as people who may all be interested in this collaboration.  Ruth will pursue this.  

4. Gina Pighetti expressed an interest in collecting field and genetic data to determine if cows are susceptible to IMI or not.  If we are collecting a lot of data over a year, Gina could go back and genotype the cows (would need good annual data/records over the last year).  Pam Ruegg asked if Gina was only interested in challenge studies or natural exposure?  Gina said mostly natural exposure, but she would need a whole lactation’s worth of data.   Herman Barkema said that the Canadian Bovine Mastitis Research Network has a project that will be doing this prospectively on 100 farms, and will need collaborators, such as Gina.  This project could be a future source of data and samples for Gina.  Gina is currently most interested in clinical mastitis.

5. Ken Leslie expressed an interest in further work to develop and evaluate on-farm SCC measurement technologies.  

6. David Kerr offered to create a list of challenge studies (split udder design). 

Randy Dingwell thanked the group for “a good discussion” and encouraged members to keep collaboration going.

9.  Election of New Members:

Candidates to be considered include:


1. University of Montreal.  Funding for Canadian Bovine Mastitis Research Network has been secured and Daniel Scholl presented two good presentations at the MRWC this year.

2. Bruce Schultz (Kansas State).  Kirklyn Kerr pointed out that the station was already approved, but they needed to approve Bruce Schultz as their official member.  Bruce has been here the last 2 years, but could not attend this year.


3. Francois Elbinger (Virginia Tech):  Station already approved.  This person would be the official member.  Pam suggested we should invite him to come next year.
 

4. Nathalie Bissonnette (Ag. Canada Station in Lennoxville, Quebec) is requesting personally to become a member of the group.  

Ken Leslie moved that the University of Montreal be approved as a new member of NE-1009.  Sheila Andrew seconded and the motion was carried.

Ken Leslie also moved that representatives from North Dakota and from the Lennoxville Research Station be invited to attend the MRWC next year and be brought up to speed on the membership policies and expectations. Sheila Andrew seconded and the motion was carried.

Ron Erskine moved that, because the Virginia Tech and Kansas State sites haven’t been represented at the MRW meeting for the past 2 years and 1year, respectively, then we should contact them and request both their participation and annual reports.  If there is no participation after 3 years, then we should contact Kirklyn Kerr so that he can consider if they should be removed from the list.  Normally the secretary will give friendly reminders after 2 years, and Dr. Kerr after the 3rd year.  Ynte Schukken seconded and the motion was carried.
 

Francois Elbinger (from Virginia Tech) will be invited to give a presentation next year.  
Through the new list serve, all members will get a friendly reminder that attendance is expected (with pressure from Kirklyn Kerr if needed).  Ynte Schukken will look after this.

David Kerr asked if there is requirement for attendance, or else a station would be dropped from list.  Kirklyn Kerr said that, for other groups, if participants don’t attend they get a letter from him.  After two no-shows, the station may be dropped from membership, which could affect their funding.  If, for example, the Virginia Tech representative never attends, they should be dropped as a member.  Kirklyn Kerr restated how important is to get an annual report from each station. 
10.  Election of New Officials.
  

Ron Erskine nominated Pam Ruegg to be elected Secretary of the NE-1009 for Nov. 2006.  This was seconded by Sheila Andrew and the vote was unanimously carried.  As secretary, Pam will also moderate the presentations at the MRWC next year, and be in charge of leading the NE-1009 project rewrite.  Sandra Godden and John Middleton will serve as President and Vice President of the MRWC, respectively, in 2006.

11.  Next Meeting Dates & Location
The next meeting will be held on Nov. 10, 2006, in Minneapolis, MN, in conjunction with the Mastitis Research Workers Conference (Nov. 8-9, 2006).

12.  Other


Appendix I for Midterm Review:  The NE-1009 annual report is due to Kirklyn Kerr 60 days after this meeting.  The midterm review (see Appendix I for midterm review, distributed by Kirklyn Kerr: max 2000 characters under each of 4 questions) would be done to coincide with this.  Dr. Kerr would like to receive both by Jan 1st, 2006 (mid-January at the absolute latest).  Secretary (John Middleton) will do this.  

Kirklyn Kerr asked that if there are honors/awards/recommendations among the group related to what we do, then this should also be listed on the report.  We could also list these in the mid-term appendix review.  
Ynte Schukken: re: Coordinated Agricultural Projects (CAP) through USDA.  The USDA is only refunding existing projects this year and is not asking for new projects.  The group will still send letters and lobby for milk quality and food safety to be listed in the request for new projects in 2007.  

13.  Adjournment
Randy Dingwell adjourned the meeting at 10:22 AM, and then passed the gavel to President Elect, Sandra Godden.  
